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Editor's Note 

The special issue of The Women's 
Studies Review, which was put together for 
the NWSA Convention held here at OSU in 
June of '83, represented a big change in 
the design of this publication; it was 
also the first issue for which I was 
responsible. Since that time, I have 
tried to keep you up to date with the 
various changes, which have sometimes 
seemed never-ending. This issue announces 
yet another change, this time in editors. 
Beginning with the next issue (September/ 
October), Vicki Allen-Callahan and Glynis 
Carr will be editing the Review. Any 
correspondence and unsolicited reviews can 

be addressed to either Vicki or Glynis at 
the Center for Women's Studies. 

I'd like to thank those of you who 
have helped to make this job exciting and 
fun, especially those reviewers who have 
been so conscientious, dependable, and 
willing to meet deadlines, sometimes on 
very short notice. I have learned a lot 
in the past two and a half years, as 
edit.or of the Review and as a member of 
the staff at the Center for Women's 
Studies. I am grateful for the support 
and encouragement that have made this job 
such a pleasant one. 

Krane 's Cafe. By Cora Sandel. Translated by Elizabeth Rokkan. 
Athens: Ohio University Press, 1985. 

Linda Hunt, Ohio University, Women's Studies 

Writing the Afterword to the Ohio 
University Press' 1984 editions of the 
three novels which comprise Cora Sandel's 
marvelous Alberta Trilogy, I noted that 
Sandel's work was "virtually unknown in 
the English-speaking world, especially in 
the United States." Only a year and a 
half later, however, it certainly seems 
that this Norwegian feminist novelist, 
long-hailed as a writer of great stature 
in her native land, is in the process of 
being "discovered." Recently, Seal Press 
came out with a collection of Norwegian 
women's fiction which includes two stories 
by Sandel} and later this year they will 
issue an anthology of her stories. The 
Ohio University Press followed their publi-
cation of Alberta and Jacob, Alberta and 
Freedom, and Alberta Alone with another 
Sandel novel, Krane's Cafe, first published 
in 1946. 

All of the action in the novel takes 
place in Krane's Cafe, the meeting place 
of the more bourgeois residents of a small 
town on the Norwegian coast in the years 
following the first world war. Structured 
like a play in that it is divided into two 
scenes with the same setting,2 the work 

nevertheless relies heavily on Sandel's 
skillful and innovative use of an inher-
ently fictional device: her narrator. 

Using the first person plural "we," 
and speaking collectively for the "better 
classes of the town," this voice of 
respectable public opinion gossips with 
the reader about an incident involving a 
local single mother of adolescent children, 
fortiesh Katinka St.ordal, who sits drinking 
wine in the cafe, lets herself be picked up 
by a rough Swedish seaman, goes home with 
him for the night, and shamelessly returns 
with him to the cafe the following day. 

Katinka is in rebellion against her 
life. Since her separation from her 
husband aome years earlier, she has 
supported her children by toiling as a 
dressmaker. Having initially approeched 
sewing with the creativity of a textile 
artist, Katinka is frustrated by the unaes-
thetic demands of her well-to-do customers. 



Lonely and impoverished, her life has come 
to consist of, to use her words, "Ugliness 
and untidiness! Scraps and pins every-
where. And washing up! Oh, that washing 
up!" The image of piles of wash and 
"scraps and pins" recurs throughout the 
novel, a figure for the tedium and dis-
order of the protagonist's external and 
internal life. Most embittering of all, 
Katinka's teenage children have become 
patronizing and contemptuous. 

Having lived, except for brief 
episodes, in conformity to the maxims 
patriarchy lays down for a good woman, the 
lack of gratification in her life has cast 
her into despair. In rebellion, Katinka 
drinks and takes up with the Swede. The 
collective voice of the narrator, speaking 
in a language riddled with cliches and 
platitudes which transmit the towns-
people's lack of ~tion and convey 
their sexism, materialism, self-righteous-
ness, class snobbery, and malice, recounts 
the story of the scandal Katinka creates. 
The narrative perspective shifts at times 
to the point of view of the cafe's two 
waitresses and especially to that of the 
proprietor's wife, Mrs. Krane. These 
shifts in vantage point complicate and 
enrich the story. 

The tale is a disturbing one, yet it 
has its comic side. One by one various 
people fail in their attempts to convince 
Katinka Stordal to return home to her 
duties: Mrs. Brien, a charitable lady who 
relates to Katinka like a social worker to 
a welfare client; Solicitor Buck to whom 
Katinka owes her rent and whose wife is 
frantic because the town's centenary ball 
is less than a week away, with Katinka yet 
to complete her dress; Justus Gjar, her 
former lover; her son, Jorgen; and her 
daughter, Borghild. To each, Katinka 
repeats some variation of the words "I 
won't go home." The American reader is 
likely to think of Melville's Bartleby 
whose refusal to leave his office was 
accompanied by the repeated phrase, "I 
would prefer not to." Both the pro-
tagonist of "Bartleby the Scrivener" and 
Katinka Stordal are walled in by limits 
and the only freedom they perceive lies in 
negation. 

Early on in the novel the narrator 
exclaims "much was at stake. Not only for 
the individual, but for the whole town. 
And that's no exaggeration." Early in the 
story, one is likely to dismiss this remark 
as an e:immple of the proclivity for blowing 
up incidents out of all proportion to be 
expected in a small-minded provincial town. 
However, later the reader grasps the fact 
that the voice of public opinion is ex-
pressing the literal truth. 

Katinka is in the process of casting 
off the shackles of an ideology which 
defines not only what a woman may do but 
also how she may think and feeL Not only 
is Katinka refusing to get back on what 
she calls "the treadmill," denying her own 
needs for those of her children and for 
the sake of maintaining a reputation as a 
good woman, but she dares to voice atti-
tudes towards those children which violate 
deeply ingrained pieties about maternity. 
"I don't care about them anymore," she 
insists, followed by, "I don't give a damn 
about them." When Borghild, the daughter, 
asks, "Do you simply loathe us, Mother?" 
Katinka answers, "Yes, I loathe you." 

These shocking admissions upset public 
opinion far more than Katinka's public 
drinking and improper relationship with 
the Swede. The narrator exclaims, "Imagine 
saying something like that to one of your 
own children! Katinka couldn't have been 
simply drunk; she must have been mad." It 
becomes increasingly clear that Katinka's 
refusal to return to a life of self-sacri-
fice has had a profound impact not merely 
because of small-town pettiness but because 
the town is deeply threatened by its ina-
bility to crush rebellion against the norms 
of patriarchy. 

The cafe itself becomes an emblem of 
the bourgeois patriarchal order. A great 
deal is made of the fact that its owner, 
Mr. Krane, is out of town; the implication 
is that disruption has occurred because 
the patriarch is away. Moreover, the cafe 
comes to feel claustrophobic as a result 
of the fact that the entire novel is set 
within its walls. Significantly, the 
Swede, who urges Katinka to cut her ties 
to the children and respectable society, 



I 
is always associated with the natural 
world. His working life has been spent on 
the ocean or on the docks, and even the 
hovel he lives in offers little protection 
from the rain and snow. As people plead 
with Katinka to go home and take up her 
domestic burdens, the seaman steps up his 
attempts to persuade her to chuck it all. 
One thinks of a medieval morality play in 
that Katinka is pulled from one side by 
the forces of patriarchal responsibility 
and from the other by the Swede who repre-
sents the "space" outside of gender 
ideology, a dimension of life not taken 
over by the social order. 

Katinka never appears to take the life 
the Swede offers her as a serious option. 
Instead his function is to strengthen her 
negation of what she has been raised to 
believe are her womanly obligations. The 
seaman's symbolic role as a nay-sayer to 
society is reinforced by the fact that 
elderly Ure. Krane experiences a powerful 
emotional response to the lure of his 
voice. Having spent her life, from girl-
hood on, confined first to her father's 
shop and then to her husband's, it is not 
surprising that she is both attracted to 
and frightened by the Swede's seductive 
appeal to a woman's repressed subversive 
impulses. 

Katinka's denials of feeling for her 
children, while shocking because she is 
speaking the unspeakable, are not persua-
sive; her other remarks reveal that she is 
very hurt by their coldness and ingrati-
tude. Attributing the failures of family 
love to the stresses of poverty, she says, 
"it's the same with love as with everything 
else that's good in this life. It's for 
people with money." 

Katinka's foil, throughout the novel, 
is another divorced woman, Elise Oyen, who 
is economically independent and materially 
comfortable. Elise has defied conven-
tional morality by living quite openly 
with Katinka's former husband, and, at the 
end of the narrative, she flagrantly takes 
up with the town Romeo. The narrator, 
adhering to an older ethic, refers to her 

critically, but Ura. Krane and the two 
waitresses admire Elise's ability, made 
possible by a good job at the bank, to do 
as she pleases. Their attitude suggests 
that traditional patriarchal values are 
being modified by bourgeois individualism. 
The social order may not approve of Elise 
Oyen, but it cannot hope to contain her 
because, unlike Katinka's, Elise's revolt 
is backed by money. 

One wonders why Sandel depicts Elise 
so unsympathetically. Bard as nails, she 
may get what she wants in life, but the 
reader cannot view her as an appealing 
alternative because she is ruthlessly dedi-
cated to her own self-interesL Perhaps 
Cora Sandel was not herself free enough to 
envision a woman who was able to incorpor-
ate into her life, to use Carol Gilligan's 
phrase from In A Different Voice, "an ethic 
of care for self and others." On the other 
hand, maybe Sandel is simply being realis-
tic; given the organization of society in 
respect to gender roles, attending to the 
needs of oneself and others may have been 
too tough a balancing act for many women 
to manage in the time and place about which 
she writes. 

Krane's Cafe is a very impressive 
novel, and its publication in the United 
States is an important step in what 
Germaine Greer has called "the rehabili-
tation of women's literary history." But 
it is important that the feminist reading 
public take notice of the book's availabil-
ity. illtimately, of course, readers are 
the ones who keep literary discoveries 
from falling into oblivion once again. 

I Katherine Hanson, ed., Norwegian 
Women's Fiction (Seattle, WA: The Seal 
Press, 1984). 

2Krane's Cafe was dramatized by Helge 
Irogh, a well-reputed Norwegian dramatist 
and novelist, and the play has been per-
formed several times with success. Krane's 
Cafe was also adapted for Scandinavian 
television in 1963. 
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Lesbian Nuns: Breaking Silence. Edited by Rosemary Curb and Nancy Manahan. 
Tallahassee, Fla.: Naiad Press, 1985. 

Mary Sullivan, OSU, Center for Women's Studies/Dept. of Sociology 

"If our culture defines 
normality in terms of male experience 
and values only women who relate to 
men, both nuns and Lesbians tend to 
be ridiculed or dismissed as 
irrelevant. . . The very existence of 
autonomous communities of women 
threatens patriarchal arrogance. 
And a collection of autobiographical 
stories from Lesbian nuns not only 
violates patriarchal taboo, it is 
unimaginable in our polarized 
society." 

-Rosemary Curb, Lesbian Nuns: 
Breaking Silence 

The metaphor of breaking silence is 
one which aptly describes many attempts to 
explore and describe women's experiences 
in our culture, and it is especially 
appropriate that the first published book 
on the topic of lesbian nuns invokes just 
such a metaphor in both content and 
intent. In their groundbreaking work 
Lesbian Nuns, editors Rosemary Curb and 
Nancy Manahan initiate a dialogue which is 
significant in breaking an overwhelming 
symbolic silence on the internal, inter-
personal, and historical levels, both 
within the realm of the Catholic church 
and far beyond. This collection of life 
histories of 49 present and former nuns 
provides a fascinating and moving account 
of women's experiences in the religious 
community. 

The anthology format employed by Curb 
and Manahan provides for a multiplicity of 
individual perspectives to be represented. 
While a diversity of personal experiences 
are conveyed, however, certain commonali-
ties emerge. For example, one-half of the 
women included are between the ages of 38 
and 45; the average length of time spent 
in the convent was eight years, and 
approximately half entered between the 
years 1955-1965, the pre-Vatican II period 
during which the population in convents 
peaked at 183,000. In terms of the 

structural conduciveness of the larger 
social milieu, the life of a nun repre-
sented a clear and dramatic alternative to 
the limited role options women encountered. 
For many of the women of this generation, 
the convent embodied a "refuge from 
heterosexuality, Catholic marriage, and 
exhausting motherhood," as well as 
provided the opportunity for the 
expression of a religious calling, an 
education, spiritual growth, and life 
within a community of women. 

In her introductory essay, "What is a 
Lesbian Nun?", Rosemary Curb writes, 
"the word lesbian reveals our primary 
spiritual and political commitment to 
loving women as well as our sexual 
orientation, but not necessarily our 
sexual activity." Certainly one of the 
most interesting and central questions is 
to what extent these women were aware of 
their lesbian identities at the time they 
chose their religious vocations; while the 
degree of self-awareness varied, most did 
not define themselves as lesbians until 
years later, after several intimate 
relationships with women. As Curb 
describes it in retrospect, "only now do 
we recognize that our devotion to our 
girlfriends and the nuns along with our 
discomfort on dates with boys was not, as 
we suspected at the time, an unmistakable 
sign of religious vocation, but a premoni-
tion of our late-blooming Lesbianism." 

The appeal of the convent existed on 
several levels, and one of the most 
important elements of this attraction was 
the opportunity to live in a separate 
community of women. Upon entering 
religious life, however, novitiates were 
universally warned against forming 
"particular friendships," which were 
defined by their superiors as exclusive 
intimacy with another sister which might 
result in a lack of total commitment to 
God and the community as a whole. The 
very concept of particular friendships and 
the penalties associated with such 
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activity clearly symbolize both the level 
of denial and homophobia institutionalized 
within the church, while simultaneously 
confirming the widespread existence of 
such relationships. In her analysis of 
the historical context of formal church 
sanctions aarainst lesbian nuns, Nancy 
Manahan discusses SL Augustine's warnings 
in the fifth century against "carnal" 
rather than "spiritual" love in a community 
of nuns; in addition, church councils in 
both 1212 and 1214 issued prohibitions 
against nuns sleeping together. While 
many of the contemporary nuns included in 
Curb and Vauahan's anthology never heard 
the word "lesbian," all were repeatedly 
warned against the moral dangers of 
forming particular friendships. Various 
measures were taken by superiors once such 
relationships blossomed; as one former nun 
recounts, "Mother Humility told Michelle 
and me that we couldn't walk in the garden 
anymore, and that 'particular friendships' 
were not 'God's way'". 

Despite such institutionalized 
prohibitions, in an atmosphere of intense 
spirituality and physical closeness, 
paasjonate attachments between nuns 
fJaurished. Such relationships formed a 
continuum of lesbian activity from 
romantic friendships to sexual affairs. 
However, the secrecy required, along with 
the level al denial and silence operative 
within the walls al the convent, took a 
tremendous toll on se1f-concepts and the 
capacity- of these women to engage in 
affirming love ezperiences. Indeed, it 
was such ailence between many of the women 
themselves which ultimately proved most 
painful; as Manahan describes the dynamics 
of silence and denial, "we did not speak 
to anyone, not even to our special friends 
or lovers, about what we were feeling and 
doing with each other." This lack of a 
~ with which to define one's 
feelinars and actions, combined with the 
silence and iaoJation that the atmosphere 
of homophobia imposed, left many feeling 
confused, alienated, and in conflict. 

Ultimately man7 lesbians within the 
convent were faced with the problematic 
issue of their vow of celibacy, which was 
conceptualized by the church largely--if 
not exclusively-in heterosexual terms. 
Individual solutions to such moral and 
ethical dilemmas vary greatly; some sought 

to express their love in ways compatible 
with their religious vocation, while 
others saw no conflict between their vow 
of chastity and their devotion and 
attachment to their sisters. (As one put 
it, "I thought chastity meant not kissing 
men. And of course I obeyed.") For 
several of the ex-nuns, however, the 
conflict over celibacy was the decisive 
factor in their decision to leave the 
convent. For those lesbian nuns who 
choose to remain in their religious 
communities, the personal struggle to 
reach morally acceptable definitions of 
celibacy is an ongoing process. The work 
as a whole, in fact, challenges narrow 
concepts of sexuality by expanding them to 
include degrees of celibacy within a 
committed emotional relationship as a 
viable alternative for women in religious 
life. 

The portrait of cloistered life which 
emerges in Lesbian Nuns is one which is 
bittersweet; ambivalent feelings are 
expressed by each former and present nun 
as she recounts her experiences. Striking 
parallels can be drawn between lesbians 
and all nuns; each group seeks to exist 
outside male power and expectations, and 
also to express their woman-identification 
by choosing a life within a community of 
women. As one lesbian ex-nun concludes, 
"I can see now that the convent was an 
early version of the women's separatist 
movement. We were women who left behind 
the world in which women were given to men 
by men. We were all lesbians, to varying 
degrees, depending on our awareness of 
ourselves as women-identified women. The 
convent, however, fell far short of being a 
utopian, all-women society. The very 
setting which could have fostered women 
loving women prohibited its strongest 
bonding force." Clearly, the work of 
Lesbian Nuns is significant on several 
levels; the ramifications of such a 
breaking al ailences extend far beyond the 
immediacy of controversy within the 
religious community, to a lasting 
enhancement of our understanding of 
lesbian existence and women's communities, 
and the richly diverse manner in which 
these women's lives constantly challenge 
limitations imposed by the patriarchal 
institutions of the church and larger 
society. 



The Life of Jane Austen. By John Halperin. 
Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1984. 

Margaret Cruikshank, City College of San Francisco 

It is a truth universally acknowledged 
that a scholar in want of a topic may 
choose unwisely. This is unfortunately 
the case with a new biography of Jane 
Austen. The first part of Balperin's 
book, stuffed with quotes, reads like e 
recycled dissertation. Its conception of 
biography is narrow. The book shows no 
intellectual curiosity or lively 
engagement with the times in which Austen 
lived, and consequently sheds no light on 
what it meant to be a writer in the early 
nineteenth century, in her class, or in 
her corner of England. The art of the 
storyteller is missing; a potentially 
fascinating tale gets buried beneath 
facts. Instead of the capaciousness of 
the best literary biographies, we get a 
plodding and strictly chronological 
account. 

This book is arrogantly sexist. 
Halperin actually says that "a certain 
oldmaidish waspishness" characterized Jane 
Austen (p. 54). He treats her departure 
from a traditional female role 
peternalistically. He emphasizes what he 
sees as the difficulties of her 
personality, asserting for example that 
she disliked children [evidence to the 
contrary may be found in David Cecil's 
biography and in A Memoir of Jane Austen 
by her nephew J.E. Austen-Leigh (1870)]. 

Halperin claims that Austen was 
"rejected by men" (p. 190), as if this 
defined her, but he himself describes the 
suitors she rejected. In short, this 
bio~rapher simply has no context for 
understanding Jane Austen as an artist, 
only as an unmarried woman. He tends to 
read the novels as autobiography in a 
simplistic way and occasionally his 
interpretation of a passage seems undercut 
by Austen's own words, which the reader 
can luckily interpret independently. 

In the book, Halperin refers to "so 
much accumulated undiscerning admiration 
of the novelist" (p. 37). Apparently his 
mission is to be a debunker. He dislikes 
Austen's humor and equates her ironic 
detachment with an unhappy nature or an 
ill temper. Furthermore, he attempts to 
uncover conflicts and bad feelings in the 
Austen family, but offers conjecture 
rather than evidence. No doubt the rosy 
view of the family presented in Cecil and 
Austen-Leigh is somewhat exaggerated. But 
Balperin's speculations about ill will and 
family feuding show how false portraits 
drawn from modern psychology can be when 
an inept practitioner with a thesis tries 
to interpret the events of one hundred and 
eighty five years ago. 

Women's studies students and teachers 
and others interested in the field 
probably cannot expect a new life of a 
major women writer to be written from a 
feminist perspective. But we most 
certainly can expect that the biographer 
show some familiarity with the feminist 
literary criticism of the last fifteen 
years. Halperin appears to be quite 
"innocent" of such knowledge. 

Does this book have any redeeming 
features? Because not much has been known 
about Austen's life, Balperin's biography 
is important for all the facts it 
provides. It seems to be carefully 
researched. Some of its interpretations 
of the novels are perceptiv--the reading 
of Mansfield Park, for example. But any 
reader who appreciates the wit and 
subtlety of Austen will put down this book 
hoping that she will some day draw the 
attention of a first-rate biographer, 
someone of the caliber of Leon Edel or 
Judith Thurman. The ground Halperin 
covers is wide open for feminist 
reinterpretation; his biography deserves a 
very limited influence. 
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Women Artists in History: From Antiquity to the 20th Century. By Wendy Slatkin. 
Englewood Cliffs: Prentice-Hall, Inc., 1985. 

Judith Beckman, OSLJ, Department of Art History 

The most recent addition to the 
rapidly emerging scholarship on women 
artists, Wendy Slatkin's Women Artists in 
History is not simply a rehash of known 
facts. It is, instead, a clear and 
concise presentation of selected women 
artists and their works in relation to the 
social, historical, and cultural factors 
which shaped them. 

Slatkin's organization of this book is 
lucid and logical. In the introduction, 
she sets forth her goal of examining the 
artists and works in relation to the 
artist's historical and cultural milieu 
and also discusses her criteria for 
inclusion of an artist-technical or 
formal innovations, iconographic 
originality, artistic influence, and 
status in the contemporary culture. Upon 
reading the book, I found that these 
criteria are neither as exclusive nor as 
biased as I feared they might be. 

From the discussion of "Art and the 
Position of Women in Society," as her 
introduction is entitled, Slatkin proceeds 
directly to a chronology beginning with 
pre-history and ending with the 1970's. I 
found her inclusion of pre-history, 
ancient, and medieval periods helpful, as 
most previously published texts on women 
artists do not treat these periods at all, 
presumably due to scarcity of informa-
tion. Slatkin, however, gives the reader 
a general synthesis of what is available, 
by consulting sources in classics and 
anthropology. 

Each epoch within the history of art 
(e.g., Renaissance, Modern) is introduced 
with a discussion of aocial, economic, 
political, and educational factors 
affecting women artists of that period. 
These discussions are, for the most part, 
extremely valuable in understanding the 
position of women artists. The 
introductions to neoclassicism and the 
modern world, however, become slightly 
confused, as does the reader's sense of 
chronology at this time; however, all the 
facts necessary to comprehensive under-

standing are provided. Elsewhere, the 
chronology is clear; the introductions are 
concise but filled with information, and 
the entire book is written in a clear and 
easily readable style. 

Slatkin has, in general, provided 
well-chosen examples of women artists, 
including for each one relevant bio-
graphical summaries in addition to 
discussing the artists' works. Whenever 
possible, there is a black and white 
reproduction of the work discussed. 
Although it would be wonderful to have had 
color reproductions, one of the advantages 
of the book is its low cost, making it 
accessible to students. One hopes that 
the black and white reproductions will 
inspire the reader to seek color rep~ 
ductions elsewhere. One of the book's 
best features lies in the author's 
consistent comparisons to works by male 
contemporaries-a feature made even better 
by the frequent inclusion of a 
reproduction of the male artist's work. 
This should prove useful to students of 
basic art history. In fact, Slatkin 
originally intended the book to be a 
supplement to a "standard" text of art 
history, and has addressed the information 
at an appropriate leveL Another valuable 
feature is the bibliography, which is 
comprehensive and annotated. Organized 
into categories treating general women 
artists' history and general women's 
hiatory and followed by a 
chapter-by-chapter listing, this 
bibliography should prove a useful tool to 
anyone interested in women artists. 

To my mind, the major weakness of the 
book lies in the lack of discussion of the 
feminist art movement of the 1970's. The 
only self-procJaimed feminist artist 
included in the text is Faith Ringgold, 
whose work is discussed but not placed in 
total context via Slatkin's omission of 
the women's art movement as a topic. 
Certainly a movement as crucial to women 
artists' history as the feminist art 



movement merits inclusion in a text of 
this sort-one which emphasizes historical 
and cultural context so heavily. 

After treating Audrey Flack's 
photo-realism, the book abruptly ends. I 
would have liked to have seen an afterword 
or conclusion of some sort by the author, 

Prizzi's Honor 

A film by John Huston, 1985. 

either summar1zmg the contributions of 
women artists of the past or hypothesizing 
a bit about the future. But perhaps it 
remains for the reader to draw her or his 
own conclusions, and hope that the future 
brings not only continued contributions by 
women artists but also studies expanding 
on Slatkin's worthwhile example. 

Terry Hartley, OSU, Center for Women's Studies/Dept. of English 

The first question, in what turns out 
to be a series of questions or puzzles 
generated by Prizzi'a Honor, is whether or 
not this story is a comedy. This question 
seems to be the moat obvious because for 
about three quarters of the film the story 
claims to be funny. The surface layer of 
the story engages the viewer in a romance 
between the two principal characters, 
Charlie Partanna and Irene Walker, and the 
dynamic of this relationship dominates the 
story plot initially, apparently 
representing little more than satire on 
courtship and marriage. The relationship 
between these characters, played by Jack 
Nicholson and Kathleen Turner, is 
constructed in comic terms. Their 
magnetic attraction for each other, the 
frenzied pace of their courtship, their 
sudden and passionate declaration of love, 
and an immediate desire for marriage is 
set against the backdrop of a very serious 
and pompously traditional wedding-the 
mcene of their iniUal introduction. Of 
course, part of the comic effect is a 
function of the play on the rather bizarre 
things these two have in common-the fact 
that both of them make a living by killing 
people, for example. The question, or 
ambiguity, about the story's comic 
intention, though, is formulated by a 
sudden twist in the plot, whereby the 
underplayed "seriousneu" of the Prizzi 
familial (or clan) identity, along with 
the family's business in crime, surfaces 
to annihilate the romantic relationship. 
But this is not a Romeo and Juliet 
denouement whereby parental interference 
and intransigence lead to unfortunate 
misunderstanding and tragic death. The 
terms of Charlie's loyalty to the Prizzi 
family demand nothing less than a 

confrontation between himself and his 
wife-a duel, in fact, to the death of one 
of them. 

Because the film sustains a comic tone 
within the context of romance, and because 
this comic tone operates so as to 
undermine the viewer's perception of 
Irene's death as dramatically 
consequential, or even as emotionally 
affective, one might ask whether this 
story amounts to a cynical comment on the 
viability of romantic relationship in 
light of the changing character of the 
modern woman. I say "changing character" 
and not "changing position" of the modern 
woman, because the film articulates the 
female's claim to equality-she is a 
"specialist" hit-man just like Charlie 
himself-as a situation fraught with 
uncertainty. What is so disturbing about 
the film's expression of this uncertainty 
about the female is that it somehow 
becomes the overriding subject of the 
story, pushing aside the story's potential 
to examine, for one thing, the nature of 
crime and violence in today's society. 
Instead, uncertainty about this female's 
identity, about her allegiance, about her 
motivations, and about her sincerity 
subsumes all other unknowns and deceits at 
work in the Prizzi family. The story, in 
other words, manages to orient the 
viewer's sense of truth and stability 
around the needs of the Prizzi family, not 
around solutions to ethical or moral 
questions. Within this framework, then, 
the female's actions are not gauged in 
comparison to the high level of crime in 
which the Prizzi family is involved, but 
in the context of her own position as a 



l 
free agent-alien, unaligned, and 
untrustworthy. 

The opening scenes of the film 
establish the grim premise on which the 
viewer must make judgments. In the very 
first scene, the father and son are 
ecstatic at the grandson's birth, or more 
precisely at the prospect of raising a 
completely trustworthy hit-man for the 
Prizzi family. Then we witness the 
consummation of that pact BB the grandson 
himself consciously pledges his body and 
soul to the family name and honor. These 
scenes outline the precondition of the 
Prlzzi character (so essential to the 
story that they even precede the film 
credits) which is that the only 
consequential truth concerns the extent of 
one's commitment to the Prizzi endeavor, 
regardless of the nature of that 
endeavor. But there is also established 
in these early scenes the subliminal 
message that honor and loyalty are 
concepts understood by men; there are no 
females, not even a motherly presence at 
the happy occasion of Charlie's birth, 
until the underlying foundation of the 
Prizzi code is well-established. Even 
though the Jovers are both "hit-men," 
there is never an7 uncertainty concerning 
Charlie's Joyalty. His wife, on the other 
hand, is an independent woman whose choice 
of "jobs" or "hits" must be seen BB the 
function of personal needs and not BB the 
necessity of family design. 

One could say that director John 
Huston does not exactly represent or 
design the Prizzi family in a purely 
favorable light either. The Don of the 
family is so visually repulsive, with his 
aged and crumbling body, his nasal voice 
and dark brown teeth, that it is difficult 
to Jook at him. And then there is Charlie 
Partanna himself, who is physically so far 
removed from the traditional romantic hero 
as to be part of the joke about romance. 
In fact, there is an interesting thread 
woven into the film, albeit probably 
inadvertently, in that the visual 
representation of characters, especially 
the character played by Turner, challenges 
our way of depending on stereotypes for 
accurate information. In other words, 
part of the viewer's doubt about the 
woman, about her sincerity etc., could 
very easily be precipitated by the fact 

that she is beautiful and smart and, 
therefore, somehow unrealistic in the role 
and in the relationships ascribed to her. 
There is an inclination to assess her 
needs and her integrit7 on the basis of 
her appearance, and on the basis of 
popular notions about beauty and Jove. 
While the film has the potential to 
expJoit this sort of contradiction, just 
BB it has the opportunity to deveJop the 
story so BB to reflect on the contradiction 
between the concept of family as the most 
basic educational unit for human growth 
and deveJopment and the wa7 in which the 
Prizzi& use the "family" BB a rationale 
for the destruction of life, it does 
nothing more, finally, than to reinforce 
and celebrate the popular preoccupation 
with violence. 

In this light, then, it may seem that 
John Huston's film is somewhat cynical in 
its view of both the Prizzi family 
busineBB BB well as of the emergence of 
the female in roles equal to men. Women, 
too, can be expert killers; "the best" 
characterizes Irene's reputation. But 
there is a twist in the progression of the 
story, which is accentuated in the 
language of the film itself, that not only 
puts an end to the romance in the story, 
but raises the question, "Is the film's 
tone sadistic, rather than simply cynical, 
in its attitude toward the female 
generally?" There is no doubt that the 
survival of the Prizzi family, BB 
determined by the community of Prizzi men, 
necessitates a certain level of violence 
BB a matter of course. For the most part, 
though, this violence is submerged in 
deference to the romantic part of the p]ot. 
While violence is a wa7 of life for the 
characters involved, the actual depiction 
of violence is minimal. However, all the 
diverging avenues of scamming, p]otting, 
and killing converge at the end of the 
film in the graphic depiction of the 
woman's death. The viewer does not 
witness the realit7 of the ongoing and 
violent confrontations between men, but, 
instead, is entertained by the sJow-motion 
encapsulation of the female and the 
graphic depiction of her death. Violence, 
and even more specifically violence 
directed at women, is a striking feature 
of the modern American imagination. And 
John Huston's direction celebrates this 
cultural aesthetic in entertainment. 



While Buaton receives praise for his skill 
in eliciting individualistic and 
interesting characterizations-with 
Nicholson here, and with Albert Finney in 
Under the Volcano, for example-his choice 
of themes conveys a certain fascination 
with the intrusive role of the female in 
the lives of men. Buaton's skill in 
directing character is evidenced in the 
female characters as well, here with 
Turner's performance, and with Jacqueline 
Bisset's performance in Under the Volcano. 
But a definitely skeptical yet ambiguously 
articulated attitude toward the female 
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always seems to be working against an 
effective artistry in these films. There 
is something very disturbing to me as a 
female in viewing a film where the primary 
source of entertainment is the death of a 
likeable and interesting woman. But there 
is also something maybe even more 
disturbing in the fact that the female's 
death serves as a release from anger that 
is primaril7 a function of relations among 
men and as a distraction from the pervasive 
reality of violence on which the story is 
based. 

The Women's Studies Review is a bimonthly 
publication of the Center for Women's Studies at 
The Ohio State University. Subscriptions are 
$3.00 per year for students, $6.00 for others, 
payable to the Center for Women's Studies, 207 
Dulles Hall, 230 West 17th Avenue, Columbus, 
Ohio 43210. 

Enclosed is my check for: 

$3.00 

$6.00 



The Ohio State University 
CenterForWomen 'sStudies 

Leila Rupp 
History 
106 Dulles 
230 w. 17th 

207 Dulles Hall 
230 West 17th 
Columbus, Ohio 43210 




